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Lancashire Local Access Forum 
 
 
 
Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, 17th January, 2023 at 10.30 am -
Teams Virtual Meeting 
 
Present: 
 
Chair 
 
Mike Prescott 
  
Forum Members 
 
County Councillor John Shedwick 
David Kelly 
Chris Kynch 
 
Others 
 
County Councillor Carole Haythornthwaite 
County Councillor Sue Hind 
Brian Dearnaley 
Neil Herbert  
Rosemary Hogarth 
Shirley Northcott 
Chris Peat 
 
Officers 
 
Alison Boden, Wyre Borough Council 
David Goode, Lancashire County Council 
Lorraine Mellodey, Blackburn with Darwen  
Julie Paton, Lancashire County Council 
Joanne Mansfield, Lancashire County Council 
 
 
1.  Apologies for Absence 

 
Apologies were received from County Councillor Cosima Towneley, Councillor Phil 
Riley, Richard Toon, Arthur Baldwin, Khaleel Desai, Peter Edge, Steve Kirby, Paul 
McKeown, Dean Spencer and Keith Westley. 
 
Michael Prescott took the Chair in Richard Toon's absence. 
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2.  Minutes of the Meeting held on 12 July 2022 
 

The minutes of the meeting held on 12 July 2022 were agreed as a correct record. 
 
3.  Matters Arising 

 
David Kelly asked that the relevant team be asked to confirm whether the Rights of 
Way Improvement Plan was to be incorporated into the Local Transport Plan for 
Lancashire. 
 
An update was requested on the concessionary routes issue. It was reported that, if 
a route was of sufficient public utility, it ought to be maintained and managed and the 
best thing would be to create it as a public right of way. If the route was not of 
sufficient public utility, the county council should not and were not putting resources 
into these routes. It was all about prioritising the permissive routes. If they were 
considered as essential and there was sufficient public utility to create, the powers 
existed for compulsory creations and the test was for public utility balanced against 
the other interests. It was suggested that this was something the Forum could look 
at, rather than saying a route was important enough to look into but not important 
enough to do anything statutorily with. 
 
In relation to a question about permissive routes, it was reported that we had 
permissive routes that were not managed by Lancashire County Council as the 
resources were not available – the previous team who dealt with these no longer 
existed. Where these routes existed and were not a problem, there was no reason 
why they could not continue to exist. However, where resources were needed to be 
put into routes, a decision needed to be taken on whether it was feasible to do so. 
 
A question was raised on whether non-statutory footbridges would be replaced or 
repaired if they were on access land as the public had a right to use them. It was 
reported that there was an issue with legislation for this as there were not clearly 
defined areas of responsibility. 
 
4.  Reappraisal of Forum 

 
 It was reported that the statutory scope of the Lancashire Local Access Forum 
(LLAF) was to advise the access authority. The LLAF had been set up after the 
Countryside and Rights of Way Act 2000 when there was access land mapping to be 
involved in and rights of way improvement plans were being invented. Comments 
were invited on what the LLAF could do to contribute to the delivery of the service to 
the public and how this could be done.  
 
Alison Boden asked whether the Forum would be considering where amendments 
needed to be made to access areas and also the England coastal path. It was hoped 
that the England Coastal Path would be created within the next year or so - 
Lancashire would be the statutory agent on behalf of Natural England. Alison was 
particularly interested in how the Forum could look into how the network could be 
improved e.g. all estuary crossings were quite challenging so there may be 
opportunities for these to be looked at. 
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A lack of balance on the Forum was mentioned. However, it was noted that although 
the membership was quite balanced, attendance was not good. 
 
County Councillor Shedwick stated that the Terms of Reference needed to be looked 
at, to see if they were still appropriate. It was agreed that the Terms of Reference 
would be circulated for comments and that a report be brought to the next meeting. 
   
5.  Lancashire's Unsurfaced, Unclassified Roads 

 
This item was deferred to the next meeting. 
 
6.  Update Regarding the Provision of the England Coastal Path 

 
Julie Paton reported that the Secretary of State had now given approval for the 
majority of the coastal path sections, excluding the north of the county – Silverdale to 
Cleveleys.  
 
In relation to section CPH4, surfacing works had been completed and drainage 
works were currently being carried out between Tarleton Locks and Fiddler's Ferry. It 
was expected that that section would be opened mid-April 2023. The next stage was 
to look at the entire length between Tarleton Locks and the boundary with Blackpool. 
Although Secretary of State approval had been given, some reports had been written 
in 2018 so the entire length had to be walked to re-assess all the infrastructure to 
see if any changes needed to be made. It would then need to be costed, split down 
into packages of work and the grant applied from Natural England – only at that 
stage could the works be implemented. There was approximately another 12 months 
of work to be carried out before it would be completed; the Forum would be kept 
updated on progress.  
 
It was noted that only an entire section of a coastal path could be opened. Working 
back up from Tarleton to the Lytham/Blackpool boundary, each one of those sections 
in turn would be able to be opened. The easy hitting works that could be done were 
the ones on existing public rights of way so the public could be using them, even 
though the England Coastal Path signposts would go in at a later date.  
 
Michael Prescott asked about the river crossing at Tarleton. It was reported that the 
crossing was not included in the report although this could be looked at, should 
money become available. It would cost £2m (pre-Covid cost) to put a crossing in 
over the River Douglas and this had not been included within the England Coast 
Path monies. This would have to be a partnership agreement although local 
Parishes were looking at various options as to whether or not they could put in a 
pedestrian bridge over the River Douglas, so although it is outside the remit of the 
England Coast Path, discussions were taking place locally on possible available 
options. 
 
David Kelly stated that there were gaps in the England Coast Path in Cumbria and 
that no money was available to put bridges in over the River Esk and River Duddon. 
Chapter 1 of the Silecroft to Silverdale had been opened and the other chapters 
would come later. 
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Julie Paton reported that as work was completed on a particular chapter of CPH4, 
these parts would be opened but only for that specific chapter as work may end up 
being completed across all 4 chapters at various stages.  
 
Rosemary Hogarth asked if there was any progress on the Silverdale/Cleveleys 
section. It was reported that the sections that had objections on had been looked at 
together with the Planning Inspector, but then a different Planning Inspector was 
appointed so the visits had to take place again. Nothing could therefore be done on 
those stretches until the Planning Inspector had provided recommendations to 
Natural England. In addition, there was a section at Warton, Lancaster that required 
consent which could not be given until the outcome of the report had been received, 
so it was expected that the Warton section would be the last to be approved.  It was 
reported that the section between Pilling and Cockerham was included in this.  
 
County Councillor Shedwick asked if there was any progress in relation to the 
Hambleton section, due to the major planning application expected. It was reported 
that this was not known although Wyre were looking to do improvements and, as 
part of this, any existing coastal access rights would be subject to temporary 
diversions. Once those works were completed, for example, on the front at 
Fleetwood, the section would be opened but the signage would go in afterwards at 
completion so if access was not available, the county council would co-ordinate with 
Wyre at that stage. This would not hold up the opening of that section if everything 
else was good to go. Alison Boden added that the Hambleton scheme was not on 
the England Coast Path as it was assumed the ferry could be taken from Knott End 
to Fleetwood to cross the River Wyre, although this could be affected by the tide and 
weather. The route around the estuary was a mixture of concessionary routes, public 
rights of way and highways. The Environment Agency had consulted on the works 
with Rights of Way Officers and Wyre in terms of the impact on the Wyre way and 
recreational routes. Wyre had done their best to include the route so hopefully there 
would be some impact and diversions would be put in place during the works, some 
of which were major, which would take people onto the main highways through 
Hambleton. 
 
7.  Any Other Business 

 
County Councillor Hayhurst reported that she had received enquiries from local 
Councillors in relation to concerns about a footpath near Hyndburn Bridge Hotel. CC 
Hayhurst was advised to contact the Public Rights of Way Team in relation this issue 
and was provided with the contact email address. 
 
8.  Date of Next Meeting 

 
A provisional date of Tuesday 11th July 2023 was requested for the next meeting. 
 
 
 L Sales 

Director of Corporate Services 
  
County Hall 
Preston 
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